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[bookmark: _GoBack]BEST STARTS FOR KIDS LEVY
Proposal to Devote Funds to Affordable Housing Construction

During the June 17, 2015, meeting of the Regional Policy Committee, Mayor Walen from the City of Kirkland shared a proposal from the Kirkland City Council that one cent from the proposed Best Starts for Kids Levy be devoted to the construction of affordable housing. She noted that Kirkland would like this funding to be in addition to the proposed $16 million Youth and Family Homeless Prevention Initiative that is included in the Executive’s proposed levy package. She noted that the Kirkland City Council would soon be sending a formal proposal to the King County Council on this matter.

How much money would be raised by this proposal?

Because the actual rate of the levy will vary over time depending on assessed value, staff used 1/14 of the levy total as a proxy for one cent (since the levy is proposed to begin at 14 cents). That amount would raise approximately $28 million over the six-year life of the proposed levy, or approximately $4.5 million a year.

Note that to devote this amount of the proposed levy to affordable housing construction, the Council would either need to increase the overall size of the levy or decrease other programs that are proposed for funding through the levy.

How much housing could be created by this proposal?

It is difficult to provide a specific estimate of how many housing units could be created with a given amount of funding. That is because:

· Affordable housing projects constructed in King County are typically constructed by non-profit housing developers leveraging many different funding sources – from federal housing tax credits to federal, state, and local dedicated housing funds to philanthropic or developer contributions. The City of Seattle estimates that it has been able to leverage $3 for each City dollar from the 2009 Seattle Housing Levy.[footnoteRef:1] Thus, any single funding source typically provides one-quarter or less of the cost of a housing unit. [1:  Seattle Office of Housing, Seattle Housing Levy, Our Housing, Our Community, 2014 Report of Accomplishments.] 


· Housing units costs vary depending on their size (whether units are intended for a single person or a family) and also by income level (whether they are intended for a household at 65 percent of the area median income or at 30 percent of median). 

· In addition to the costs to construct a unit of affordable housing, non-profit housing developers also often need long-term operating and maintenance subsidies, because the ongoing costs to manage the unit exceed the rental income from a low income tenant.

As a way to estimate the number of housing units that could potentially be developed through 1/14 of the proposed Best Starts for Kids levy, staff used the 2009 City of Seattle Housing Levy as a proxy. The Seattle Housing Levy, which was approved by Seattle voters in November 2009, is a seven-year, $145 million property tax levy. 

According to the levy’s 2014 report of accomplishments, it had achieved the following in terms of housing production and ongoing support (note that rental assistance, homebuyer assistance, and acquisition loans are not listed here):

Seattle Housing Levy 2014 Report of Accomplishments[footnoteRef:2] [2:  http://www.seattle.gov/housing/levy/  ] 


	
	Funding
	Housing Produced

	Levy Program 
	Total Levy Funding 
2010-2016
	Funding Committed 2010-2014
	Levy Goals 2010-2016
	Housing Outcomes 2010-2014

	Rental Production & Preservation*
	$104M
	$75.4M
	1,670 units
	1,971 new
410 rehabbed

	Operating & Maintenance
	$14.4M
	$12M
	220 units
	207 units


*Just over half of funds are dedicated to serving households earning below 30% of median income; the other half to serving households earning below 60% of median. 

It should be noted that the Seattle Housing Levy was approved and began work during the recession. Lower housing, land, and construction prices during the recession years helped Seattle achieve more housing units than its target.

Based on the target amounts, $104 million was estimated (in 2009 when the levy was approved) to produce 1,670 units (at an assumed rate of leverage of $3 in other funds for every dollar of levy funds). If translated to the proposed Best Starts for Kids levy, an outlay of $28 million might help fund development of approximately 450 units (with the caveats that the targets developed for the Seattle Housing Levy were based on recession-era costs, assumed a high rate of leverage, and did not include the ongoing operations and maintenance fund, which was a separate line item in the Seattle Housing Levy).



